[image: image1.png]Flinders
University
Union Inc.

Welfare Sturt Road, Bedford Park,
South Australia 5042

GPO Box 2100, Adelaide
South Australia 5001
Phone (08) 8201 2658
Fax (08) 8201 3084

Email

maureen.germein@flinders.edu.au




March 26,  2001

Secretary 

Employment, Workplace Relations, Small Business 

and Education References Committee

Suite S1.61 Parliament House Canberra 2600

Fax Number (02) 6277 5706

Email: eet.sen@aph.gov.au
RE: Inquiry into Higher Education

Dear Secretary,

I wish to respond to the fourth term of reference, specifically part (iii) with regard to the adequacy of income support for students.  The Welfare Service of Flinders University Union is the main service provider at this campus for financial issues, including financial counselling, advocacy and information regarding Centrelink entitlements, student loans and grants.  We have over 3,000 student contacts per year. About a third of these enquiries are in regards to Centrelink payments, a quarter regarding student loans, and 20% regarding financial assistance, including requests for emergency assistance to meet the costs of food and other basic necessities.

In answer to the term of reference, we submit that income support schemes for students are not adequate; particularly for those mature age students aged over 25.  As there are now two separate income support schemes for students we will address our concerns with each separately.  We will also raise some general points of concern that affect both Youth Allowance (YA) and Austudy recipients.

Austudy Payments

At Flinders University of SA, 45% of enrolments in 2000 were people aged 25 or over.  These people are entitled to less income support through Centrelink than their younger counterparts, however they have equal, if not higher costs of study and living.  Austudy recipients are specifically disadvantaged by the lack of access to Rent Assistance, which is offered to all other Centrelink recipients.  We believe that it is extremely discriminatory that older students can not access this assistance, and believe it to be a direct disincentive for older people to return to study to improve their employment prospects. The Welfare Service sees many older students facing extreme financial hardship, whose financial situation would be improved significantly by being able to access rent assistance.  This has been compounded this year as new students can no longer access Rent Relief from the South Australian Government, who in May 2000, made the decision that assistance with private rental was the responsibility of the Commonwealth.  It should also be noted that Austudy (and Youth Allowance payments) are paid at a lower rate than Newstart payments- this will be discussed later.

Older students are also disadvantaged by less flexible progress rules than exist for Youth Allowance (YA).  The Austudy payment has retained what is known as the time spent rules, that is the period of study a student can undertake and maintain eligibility for assistance, usually the minimum length of their current degree plus a semester.  This has traditionally been very harsh for many tertiary students who may start a course that, for a variety of reasons they are not suited to, or are unable to complete.  Youth Allowance has a more flexible approach to the issue of study at the same level, and allows incomplete courses to be disregarded, and also for students to apply for continued payment for a second course on the basis of improved job prospects.  These avenues for continuing study at the same level should be available to Austudy students as well as Youth Allowance.

Youth Allowance Students

For young students, being means tested on parental income until the age of 25 is extremely harsh, and places many students in financial difficulty.  Section 1067A.(4) of the Social Security Act 1991 states;  

"A person is independent if the person is at least 25 years old. This age will be progressively reduced over time."  

Although this legislation has now been in effect for two years, there has been no reduction of the age of independence as was clearly intended by the legislation.   Ideally of course, there would be no parental income testing, and therefore no need for independent criteria. The Flinders University Union believes strongly that students are independent from their parents at the age of 18, the community norm for adulthood.

We would also like to advocate for extensions to the independence criteria.  Specifically, people who have been unemployed for a minimum of 18 months should be considered as independent.  Income received from Newstart or Job seeker Youth Allowance should also be able to be counted towards the 75% of the Commonwealth Youth Training Award criteria.  Additionally, the rule about working part time for a minimum of 15 hours per week for two years should be relaxed to be an average of 15 hours per week, as no one works for two years without any annual leave.

One of the most frustrating aspects of Youth Allowance Means Testing is the Family Actual Means Test (FAMT).  This test is confusing to understand, and difficult to explain. Feedback from Centrelink staff is that they often are required to spend an hour with customers just explaining the form.  This time, and the number of times forms have to be resubmitted because they were incorrectly completed, makes it an extremely costly means test to administer. We believe that it should be abolished.

A major issue for rural students at the beginning of this academic year was the commencing pay date for the away from home rate of YA.  This higher rate of pay is only paid to a student once they commenced study, rather than when they left home.  This significantly impacted upon many rural students coming to Flinders University this year who were forced to rely on assistance from our emergency financial assistance fund to buy food and pay for transport costs while waiting to receive the higher rate of pay (often two weeks after University started).  Paying rural students the higher rate from the time they enrol would ease transition to university studies for this group.

An outstanding issue for YA is the lack of a 25% disability workload concession, as exists for Austudy.  This appears to have been left out of the YA legislation as an oversight, and should be corrected immediately.

Issues common to both payments

One of the main reasons for income support payments to students being inadequate is the lower rate of payment for Austudy and Youth Allowance compared to Newstart Payment.  The standard rate of payment for a single person on Youth Allowance or Austudy is currently $60 per fortnight less than Newstart payments. It is therefore possible for someone to be significantly financially disadvantaged when choosing to improve their job prospects by returning to full time study.  Newstart is currently paid at $350.80 per fortnight, plus Rent Assistance. Austudy payments are $290.10 per fortnight, with no access to Rent Assistance.

The lack of parity between YA and Austudy can also be seen in the indexation of those payments, only once per year in January.  Every other Centrelink payment is indexed twice yearly in March and September; YA and Austudy should be the same.

Due to the above issues, students often find income support payments from Centrelink inadequate to meet all their needs as students.  Particularly at the beginning of the year, many students face difficulties coming up with money for student services fees, and for text books.  This is often compounded for new Centrelink customers who have a minimum delay of two weeks after commencing study prior to receiving their first payment. In some cases students have had to wait even longer due to "processing delays".  At Flinders University, the Welfare Service administers a grant for first year students who are experiencing financial difficulties.  In 2001, we had a record number of applications to this fund, with 240 students requesting assistance.  This is almost 100 more requests than in the previous year.  

We find that many students, although struggling financially, have an aversion to the Student Financial Supplement Loan Scheme (SFSS).  Most students receiving income support payments defer their costs of Education under the Higher Education Contribution Scheme.  Students see the SFSS as significantly increasing their graduate debt and as a bad deal, as they have to trade in income they are entitled to.  Of those that we speak to who have taken up the supplement loan, many are Austudy recipients or Parenting Payment Single recipients.  Many of these students report feeling forced into taking up the SFSS to meet their costs of living by the inadequacy of Austudy payments and the lack of Rent Assistance.  These people should not be required to pay back income to which they were legally entitled in order to access enough income support from our social security system to survive.  

The trade-in component of the scheme should therefore be abolished as it penalises some of the most disadvantaged students.  Access to the category two supplement loan should also be expanded to all students, and should be able to be paid in a lump sum. This would enable students to purchase much needed IT equipment, such as computers, which are often difficult for students with low incomes to purchase.

The SFSS is also difficult to administer and creates confusion for students.  Centrelink staff often refer people to the Commonwealth Bank for assistance, the Commonwealth Bank refers them back to Centrelink, and so it goes on.  The mechanics of the scheme appear particularly inflexible, caused by the one set pay day, which if things go wrong, means students may have to wait for the next pay day before receiving their money.

We are also concerned about the high incidence of students accessing the Centrelink Advance Payment, in order to meet the costs of text books, stationery and student services fees at the beginning of the academic year.  The advance payment however, often leaves students in an even worse situation financially in the following six months, as they suffer the effects of the high repayments of $38 per fortnight.   These high repayments often leave students unable to meet their other expenses such as rent or utility bills.

A  more appropriate solution to the beginning of the year costs is to extend the Education Entry Payment to all those people eligible for Youth Allowance or Austudy payment.  If this is not feasible, the Education Entry payment should be extended to any person transferring to study from Newstart payments, as the current strict test acts as a disincentive for people on Newstart to take up casual or short term employment.  At the very least, the Education Entry Payment should be extended to disadvantaged students, such as homeless students who have only just applied for Youth Allowance.

We also believe that it is unfair and unrealistic to ask people who are coming to study from a period of Newstart payments to continue to look for work after they have advised Centrelink of their full time enrolment in a course of study.  These people should be exempted from the activity test for at least four weeks prior to commencing study. One student I have assisted this year failed to complete a job seeker diary after enrolling as a full time student at Flinders University.  The student subsequently received an 18% Activity Test Breach for 26 weeks (a total fine of $820.90)- extremely harsh penalty for someone who had made a decision to do something to improve their employment opportunities.

It is becoming more common for some people receiving Newstart payments to undertake part time studies as an approved activity.  These people should have access to an Education Supplement, similar to the Pensioner Education Supplement to assist with their costs of study. 

Recommendations

Austudy Payment

· Rent Assistance be immediately extended to students receiving Austudy payments.

· The Time Spent Rules for Austudy be replaced with more flexible arrangements for undertaking additional studies at the same level as exists for Youth Allowance.

Youth Allowance

· The age of independence for YA be progressively reduced over time, as set out in section 1067A (4) of the Social Security Act, until it reaches the age of 18.

· The rules for claiming independence be relaxed and include:

1. Capacity to consider someone who has been unemployed for 18 months as independent, 

2. Income earned from Newstart payments or Youth Allowance (job seeker) counted towards the earning capacity criteria, and 

3. Someone who has worked an average of 15 hours per week for two years as independent.

· The Family Actual Means Test be abolished. 

· Students who are required to live away from home to study be paid at the away from home rate from the date they moved out of home, rather than the date that study commences.

· The 25% Disability workload concession for Youth Allowance students be introduced in line with Austudy payments.
YA and Austudy

· The rate of Austudy payment and Youth Allowance  be equivalent to Newstart payments.

· YA and Austudy payment be indexed twice yearly in March and September, in line with all other Centrelink payments.

Student Financial Supplement Loan Scheme

· The income trade-in component of the loan be abolished.

· Category Two Loan be extended to all students, and students be able to access this in a lump sum.

· The scheme be made more flexible to administer so that students are not disadvantaged by the one set pay day.

Education Entry Payment

· Education Entry payment be extended to all students who are eligible for Youth Allowance or Austudy payment, for at least the first year of their course, and that this be paid to them before their course commences.  Or; 

· Education Entry payment be paid to anyone transferring to YA or Austudy payments from Newstart or Job Seeker YA regardless of the length of continuous receipt of payment.

· Education Entry payment be paid to students who are granted YA who are especially disadvantaged, for example students who are homeless.

Newstart Payments

· Students transferring to YA or Austudy payment from Newstart or Job Seeker Youth Allowance be exempted from having to look for work for four weeks before commencing University studies.

· People who are studying part time as part of an approved activity test on Newstart payment be able to access an Education Supplement to assist with study costs.

Thank you for your consideration of these issues.

Yours Sincerely,

Maureen Germein

Welfare Officer
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